
Presentation for Maxine Baird Shirts’ 90th Birthday 
by Randall B. Shirts 

 
 
Slide #1:  Maxine’s 90th Birthday, Cedar City, Utah, 23 July 2013 
 
Slide #2:  The goal of this presentation is to introduce you to 8 people:  the great-
grandparents of Dorothy Maxine Baird Shirts.  When I sit down, I want all of you to 
know who they were and how it happened that they all came to Utah in the years 1855 to 
1871.  Each story is interesting and exciting.  We will also talk about Maxine’s parent 
and grandparents, six more people who are your ancestors.  We plan to distribute this 
material in writing and pictures and ask you to correct and add to it.  We intend to upload 
it to the Family Tree website so all their descendants have access to it. 
 
Slide #3:  Maxine was born on July 25, 1923 in Salt Lake City.  She is the oldest 
daughter of Samuel Baird and Dorothy Sleater.  Samuel and Dorothy met when they were 
both teachers at Granite High School about 5th East and 33rd South in Salt Lake City.  
Samuel was born to Brigham Young Baird and Margaret Elizabeth Allen in Kanab, Utah 
in 1883.  Dorothy Sleater was born to Robert Sperry Sleater and Phoebe Page in Salt 
Lake City in 1901.  We will now start with the parents of these grandparents.  They are 
Maxine’s great-grandparents, my great-great-grandparents, my kids 3rd-great-
grandparents, and my grandkids 4th great-grandparents.  So we span 7 generations. 
 
Slide #4:  Brigham Young Baird’s parents were Samuel Baird and Matilda Rutledge of 
Perry County, Alabama.  Both the Bairds and Rutledges moved to Alabama from South 
Carolina.  Perry County is in central Alabama about 70 miles northwest of Montgomery.  
This was plantation country before the Civil War, and many people owned slaves.  Perry 
County was the location of important incidents in the Civil Rights Movement in the 
1960s.   
 
Slide #5:  In 1844, Mormon missionaries, Hayden Wells Church and John Brown, came 
to Perry County and baptized Samuel Baird’s family and several relatives.  Samuel Baird 
is said to have freed his slaves as well as Matilda’s personal servants that she had 
inherited from her father. Brigham Young Baird was born 6 Feb 1846 in Marion, Perry 
County, Alabama and named after the president of the twelve apostles.  At the time of 
Brigham’s birth, Samuel was in Nauvoo working on the Nauvoo temple as a brickmason 
during the day and guarding the city from mobs at night.  Before he could go back and 
get his family, Nauvoo was abandoned, and the family went up the Missouri river to St. 
Joseph, Missouri, where they waited to come west.  During this time, Samuel apparently 
left the church, and he and Matilda divorced in 1854.  Samuel went to New Orleans, 
where he died in a yellow fever epidemic in 1859.  He was probably buried in a mass, 
unmarked grave.  Matilda remarried in Missouri in 1854 but soon divorced her second 
husband, and came to Utah in 1863 when Brigham was 17 in the Alvus Patterson wagon 
company, arriving on 4 September 1863.  In 1866, Matilda married Hayden Wells 
Church, the missionary who baptized her, as a plural wife.  However, he died in the 
mission field, and they never lived together.  Matilda lived with her youngest son, James 
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Hyrum Baird, in Centerville, Utah, until her death in 1876.  She is buried in the Bountiful 
cemetery.  Brigham Young Baird went south to the Cotton Mission sometime around 
1865. 
 
Slide #6:  Margaret Elizabeth Allen was the daughter of Louis Allen, born in 1813 in 
Somerset, Pulaski County, southeastern Kentucky, and Elizabeth Alexander, born in 
Union County, South Carolina in 1819.  Louis Allen’s sister Martha, heard Wilford 
Woodruff preach in November 1835 and Louis’s brother James and sister Martha were 
baptized immediately.  Earlier on the same mission through the South, Wilford Woodruff 
baptized Richard Alexander in July 1835 in Weakly County, Tennessee.  He was a 
relative of Elizabeth Alexander.  Elizabeth and Louis met in 1836 in Far West, Missouri, 
where Louis was baptized and they married (she was 17).   
 
Slide #7:  They apparently went back to Kentucky for a few years when the Mormons 
were kicked out of Missouri in 1839, then they moved with their families to Andrews 
County, Missouri to get ready to move west. It is possible that Elizabeth Allen and 
Brigham Young Baird knew each other there because Andrews County borders St. 
Joseph (Buchanan County).  Louis and Elizabeth came to Utah in 1862 in an independent 
wagon company (which means it was not financed by the Church), one year before 
Matilda Rutledge Baird and her family.  Louis Allen was called to the Cotton Mission in 
October General Conference 1864 along with Richard and Jonathan Alexander.   
 
Slide #8:  Elizabeth Alexander Allen died in West Point in 1869. West Point is now 
known as Moapa, Nevada.  She is buried in the pioneer cemetery 4 miles north of I-15 at 
exit 88.  Anyway, Louis Allen is listed in West Point, Rio Virgin County, Utah (now 
Moapa, Clark County, Nevada) in the 1870 census, along with his 18-year-old daughter, 
Margaret Elizabeth Allen.  On the next page of the census is Brigham Young Baird, who 
is apparently living with John W. Chamberlin and his family.  We don’t know when he 
got there or why he went. However, most Mormon immigrants from the South were 
called to the Cotton Mission because it was assumed they knew about growing cotton.  
Margaret Allen and Brigham Young Baird were sealed two months after the census in the 
Salt Lake Endowment House on 26 September 1870. 
 
Slide #9: West Point was part of the Muddy Mission, a cotton-growing project on the 
Muddy River, which flows into the Colorado River in Nevada.  The Muddy Mission was 
started in 1865 as part of the earlier Cotton Mission, which included St. George, 
Washington, Hurricane, Toquerville, Virgin, Grafton, and Rockville.  The early Muddy 
Mission pioneers settled St. Thomas, named for Thomas Smith, their leader, and now 
covered by Lake Mead, and St. Joseph (Logandale and Overton).  The late-comers settled 
higher on the river nearer the springs which give rise to the Muddy River and called it 
West Point.  When Nevada became a state in 1864, the congress moved the boundary 
between Utah and Nevada by one degree in longitude (about 110 miles at 37 degrees 
latitude), and when the survey was conducted in 1870, the Muddy pioneers discovered 
that they were not in Utah, but in Nevada. The Muddy pioneers had been paying taxes in 
kind, mostly wheat and cotton to Utah.   But, the State of Nevada wanted to collect taxes, 
not only for 1870, but back three years--and not in cotton or wheat, but in gold or silver. 
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The settlers met on Dec. 20, 1870 to decide what to do, and they voted 110 to 2 to 
evacuate to Utah.  In January, they left the farms they had toiled on for several years and 
went to Long Valley, Kane County, Utah, an area that had been evacuated during the 
Black Hawk War in the late 1860s. 
 
In 1874, shortly after the railroad came to Utah, Brigham Young encouraged members to 
be independent of the gentiles.  In most of the towns, the members organized United 
Orders, an economic system designed after the law of consecration described in the 
Doctrine and Covenants.  Some of the Muddy pioneers moved from Mt. Carmel to 
Orderville, named after the United Order. There, they lived a communal life with 
common meals until the 1880s. Louis Allen was one of the few Orderville settlers who 
remained faithful to the United Order until his death in 1883.  Louis Allen is listed in the 
Orderville 1880 US census as a shoemaker.  
 
Slide #10:  Brigham Young Baird and Margaret Elizabeth Allen did not settle with her 
father in Orderville.  They went to Kanab, where he formed a partnership with Edward 
Pugh raising sheep.  They took the sheep across the border into Arizona for the winter 
and drove them north to the area north of Orderville (Asay Creek and Pole Canyon) for 
the summer.  Brig and Margaret had a house in Kanab and a cave in Pole Canyon.  Their 
daughter Nellie married Edward Pugh’s son Charles in 1898.  Brig died in a wagon 
accident or of pneumonia (reports are conflicting) at the summer sheep camp in 1889.   
 
Slide #11:  Russ found where the Baird property was in Kanab.  Today it is where the 
Food Town grocery store is. 
 
Slide #12:  Maxine’s father, Samuel was 6 years old when his father died.  Samuel started 
school and was moved ahead several grades, but soon the material was harder for him, 
and he dropped out of school when he was about 14 to herd sheep, but eventually he 
wanted an education and re-enrolled in school when he was 19.  Widow Margaret Baird 
moved her family to Provo so Samuel and his siblings could attend Brigham Young 
Academy. They were living at 173 W. 400 N. in 1910, now the back wall of the Smith’s 
Supermarket about where the dairy department is.  Later, Margaret moved to Salt Lake 
and lived with Samuel, first cooking for him as a bachelor, and then, helping out after he 
married.  She lived with him until her death in 1932 from a fall down the stairs at home 
when Maxine was 8.  She is buried next to her husband Brigham in the Kanab Cemetery.   
 
Samuel Baird, Maxine’s father, was the captain of the BYU track team in 1908.  He set 
BYU school records in the high jump and long jump that are still recorded on wooden 
plaques in the Smith Fieldhouse.  Samuel enrolled in two years of medical school at the 
University of Utah, but he never became a doctor because he ran out of money.  He 
became a high school coach, taking the state basketball championship in 1918 at Pleasant 
Grove High School, as well as 16 consecutive state swimming championships at Granite 
High School.  He also taught math.  He was an avid fisherman.  He was also an Eagle 
Scout, earning the award later in life when he was a scout leader.  Samuel Baird died in 
1966 from cancer that started in his toe and then spread. 
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Now let’s move to the other side of the family. 
 
Slide #13:  Maxine maternal grandfather, Robert Sperry Sleater, was the son of Robert 
Gibson Sleater and Mary Susannah Higgs.  Robert Gibson Sleater was born 30 Sept 1840 
in Bath, Somerset County, England.  His father Robert Sleater was from Sligo, Ireland, 
and his mother Mary Marchant was from Bath.  She came from a family of tailors and 
seamstresses in Bath.  Robert sold clothing, and they probably met through the clothing 
industry.  Missionaries converted Mary’s brother Abraham Marchant in about 1840, and 
he was the Bath branch president.   
 
Slide #14:  In about 1850, a missionary named William Gill Mills, who had been 
converted on the Isle of Man, was serving in Bath.  He was reported to be more interested 
in Louisa, the daughter or Robert and Mary Sleater, than in converting the family.  Elder 
Mills eloped with Louisa, and they were married near Bristol, about 15 miles from Bath.  
He returned to his missionary labors in Bath with Louisa at his side, and they emigrated 
to Utah in 1855.   
 
Slide #15:  The Sleater family was somewhat embittered by the elopement.  Reports vary, 
but they either left the church or refused to join, and in 1852, the family immigrated to 
Carthage, Illinois, when Robert Gibson Sleater was 11.  In Carthage, Robert Gibson 
Sleater evidently learned how to set type for printing newspapers and books, and this 
later became his profession.  But in 1861, Robert Gibson Sleater answered Abraham 
Lincoln’s call for volunteers in the War Between the States, and he served four years 
under Ulysses S. Grant, was cited for bravery at Shilo and fought in over 20 battles.  He 
left the army in 1865 as a second lieutenant.  After the war in 1866, he came west to visit 
his uncle Abraham Marchant, who by then had emigrated from Bath and was living in 
Peoa, Summit County, Utah (north of Oakley, east of Park City).   
 
Slide #16:  Robert Gibson Sleater was baptized in Peoa in 1866.  In 1867 at a church 
meeting in the Salt Lake Tabernacle, he met Mary Susannah Higgs, age 18, who sang in 
the choir.  Two years earlier, she had been sealed as a plural wife to Alfred Best, but they 
had not yet come together.  She requested to marry the dashing Civil War Veteran with 
the English accent Robert Gibson Sleater instead.  Brigham Young cancelled the earlier 
sealing, and they were married in 1867, but not sealed in the temple.  In 1868, they had 
their first child, but he only lived two months.  In 1869, they were endowed and sealed in 
the Salt Lake Endowment House.  Interestingly, however, he was sealed the same day to 
Eliza Hancock as a plural wife.  Eliza was from England and two years younger than 
Mary.  Together they bore Robert Gibson Sleater 18 children, but before that story, let’s 
go back and learn about Mary Susannah Higgs. She sometimes went by Mary and 
sometimes by Suzie. 
 
Slide #17:  Mary was born in 1849 in Utica, New York to Thomas Higgs and Elizabeth 
Stowe, both of whom were born in England.  Elizabeth Stowe’s brother Daniel converted 
to Mormonism in 1834, and her mother was baptized in 1844, but Thomas and Elizabeth 
got married in 1844 in Utica but did not join the church.  They moved to Davenport, Iowa 
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in 1854 where Elizabeth’s brother-in-law and brother already lived.  Thomas was a 
carpenter. 
 
Slide #18:  Thomas and Elizabeth were baptized in May 1856, and the Higgs, including 
their children and Elizabeth’s mother, became part of the Hodgett wagon company 
leaving Iowa City, Iowa on July 30 and Florence Nebraska on August 8. That was very 
late in the year, but the previous year, a company of saints, including William Gill Mills 
and Louisa Sleater, pulling handcarts, a new idea at the time, were able to make it faster 
than a wagon company, so the 1856 handcart companies thought they might also make it 
safely.  I think Thomas Higgs was enlisted in the wagon company to repair handcarts that 
broke down and fell behind.  You may have heard of this company of handcart pioneers, 
the Martin Company.  Along the trail, seven year-old Mary was run over by a wagon 
wheel and broke her shoulder, she recovered however.  In Wyoming, the companies were 
hit by early snows on October 19 near present day Casper, Wyoming, and were rescued 
on November 1 at Martin’s Cove, over 25% of them dying in the cold Wyoming 
mountains.  In fact, William Gill Mills (husband of Louisa Sleater) was one of the 
rescuers, later to marry as a plural wife one of the girls he rescued, Emily Hill.  She was a 
poet, and one of the poems she wrote during the handcart experience became hymn #309 
“As Sisters In Zion.”  William G. Mills was also a poet, and his hymn “Arise O Glorious 
Zion” is #40 in the hymnbook.  William G. Mills was later excommunicated for adultery, 
and Emily Hill later married a man named Woodmansee, and she is known as Emily 
Woodmansee.  The Hodgett wagon company finally made it to Salt Lake on 14 
December 1856, three weeks after the rescued handcart company survivors.  They were 
luckier than the handcart companies, only 10 of 175 people in the company died en route.  
The Higgs family was taken in by H. B. Clawson, a son-in-law of Brigham Young, and 
Mary reported that her Christmas stocking that year contained a piece of charcoal, a few 
sticks, a small potato, a small apple, and one stick of candy stuck way down in the toe.  
Thomas Higgs worked on the Salt Lake Temple, and when they moved to Manti at the 
time of the Utah War, he worked on the Manti Temple.  Thomas and Elizabeth Higgs are 
both buried in Manti. 
 
Slide #19:  Mary Susannah Higgs Sleater sewed, sang in the Tabernacle choir, sang and 
danced in the cast of the Salt Lake Theatre, and became close friends with Ebenezer 
Beesley, the Tabernacle Choir director.  He wrote many of the hymns in the hymnbook 
including “High on the Mountain Top.”  The sons of Robert Gibson Sleater and the sons 
of Ebenezer Beesley were friends and often in each other’s homes. 
 
Slide #20:  Robert Gibson Sleater with wives Mary and Eliza lived in Peoa for a year or 
two, where Robert taught school and farmed.  In 1869 they moved to Salt Lake, where 
Robert was one the founders of the International Typographers Union Local 115, taking 
up the trade of typesetter he learned in Illinois.  At the urging of Brigham Young, Robert 
moved to Provo in 1872 with partners Oscar Lyons, and brothers Robert and Joseph 
McEwen to start a newspaper, the Provo Daily Times, Utah County’s first.  He started as 
typesetter, but soon was serving as editor.  He was openly critical of the editors of the 
anti-Mormon Salt Lake Tribune, and they dished out criticism against him as well.  In 
1877, he turned that newspaper over to another partner and returned to Salt Lake.  He 
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started a business called Grocer Printing Co. and later Century Printing Co., where many 
of his children took up the trade, and he became more and more active in the union.   
 
Slide #21:  As president of the local union, he attended national conventions, and even 
became an international vice president of the union.  He called strikes on occasion, but 
more often helped to negotiate labor disputes without strikes.  He helped to organize 
unions of skilled workers like carpenters, plumbers, or printers, and he became known as 
the “father of the Utah labor movement.”  He organized the Federated Trades Council of 
Utah, a part of the American Federation of Labor (AFL), and he was a regional organizer 
for the AFL in Utah, Idaho, Montana and Colorado.  He was the grand marshal of the 
Labor Day parade and ball in Utah three different times. At that time, and even today, 
labor unions were mostly the domain of anti-Mormons and socialists.  Robert Gibson 
Sleater was an exception.  Family lore tells that he caused a great deal of consternation 
when he attended the Labor Day ball with one wife on each arm.  He was probably not 
active in the church; no one remembers any church calling that he had, and most of his 
children were not baptized when they were eight years old, but he always seemed to 
support the church in print.  In fact, in the 1890 Salt Lake County elections, the anti-
Mormon Liberal Party was trying to unseat the Mormons in county government.  Robert 
Gibson Sleater organized his own Workers Party, with a slate of candidates that was 
almost the same as the Mormon People’s Party.  However, the attempt was unsuccessful 
as all of the Worker’s Party candidates were defeated, and he never again tried to mix 
politics with unionizing. 
 
Slide #22:  Robert Gibson Sleater’s sons mostly worked as printers or tailors (Mary was 
an expert seamstress).  They all lived on Marmalade Hill (the area just west of the Utah 
Capitol building) within a few blocks of each other.   
 
Slide #23:  This slide shows some pictures of Marmalade Hill taken from Google maps.  
The name probably comes from the original street names:  Apricot, Quince, Pear, Peach, 
Plum and Almond.  Some of these were later changed, although some remain. 
 
Slide #24:  This slide shows some of the homes where Sleaters lived on Marmalade Hill.  
Eliza lived at 507 N. 1st W.  Mary Susanna lived at 17 Almond, but moved to Apricot 
Ave. and Quince St. at different times.  One important address is 66 Girard Ave.  This 
was called Pear St. until 1908.  In 1895, two sisters Alice and Phoebe Page were rooming 
at 107 Pear St.  They married two Sleater brothers, Robert Sperry Sleater, who lived for 
many years at 66 Girard, and Thomas Burdette Sleater, who lived in the same house or 
down on the corner at 594 Wall. 
 
When Robert Gibson Sleater died in 1914, Mary had him buried in his civil war uniform 
in Mt. Olivet Cemetery (across 5th South from Rice-Eccles Stadium).  She reported to 
family members later that he came to her after his death and asked why she had not 
buried him in his temple clothes and that “ you’ll never know how hard you have made it 
for me here.” 
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Slide #25:  After Robert Gibson Sleater died, Mary lived with her daughter Elizabeth and 
her husband Albert Robinson.  They worked for Mary’s son Thomas Burdette Sleater.  
He ran Regal Cleaning and Dying Company.  After 1930, this was located at 244 E. 400 
S. in Salt Lake.  Mary, Elizabeth, Albert, and their daughter Lydia lived in an apartment 
over the cleaners.  Although Tom and Alice lived on Marmalade Hill for some time, 
Thomas eventually bought the home at 82 O Street and walked to work each day 
smoking a cigar.  That home had once been his childhood home and before that of 
William Gill Mills and his Aunt Louisa.  In 2012, I took Kathryn to the address on 400 S. 
and discovered it now to be the Phillips Gallery, an art gallery where we have shopped 
many times.  I asked about the cleaners that used to be there and was directed to an older 
lady upstairs.  She said she had bought the building from Tom Sleater in 1964, and that 
he regularly came by until his death in 1970 telling them stories.  She showed us where 
Mary’s apartment had been.  Mary died at age 102 in 1951.  I was amazed that this lady, 
who had been with the Martin Handcart pioneers in 1856 was still alive when I was born 
in 1950.  In fact, Mom says that she gave Russ a dollar bill when he was a baby.  Mary is 
buried in the Salt Lake Cemetery. 
 
In addition to the two Sleater brothers marrying two Page sisters, two Sleater sons and 
one Sleater daughter married three Robinson siblings. 
 
Slide #26:  Maxine’s maternal grandmother, Phoebe Page was born in 1878 to Thomas 
Phillips Page and Emma Harms.  He was born in London in 1850.  His father was from 
Wales and his mother from Scotland. He was well educated in business and economics at 
University College, London. He was baptized in England in 1871 and emigrated to Salt 
Lake in 1872.  He married Emma Harms in Salt Lake in 1873, who was born in Chertsey, 
Surrey, England in 1852.  We don’t know exactly when she came to Utah, but these two 
were the only of Maxine’s ancestors to arrive after the coming of the railroad.   
 
Slide #27:  They lived in Union (about 7200 S. and 1100 E.), today part of Midvale, and 
he worked as an agent for the Bingham Railway.  They had 5 children, but only the last 
two daughters, Phoebe and Alice, survived childhood.  As I said earlier, the two sisters 
worked in downtown Salt Lake in 1896 as box makers and boarded at 107 Pear St. (later 
renamed Girard Av.).  Here they lived only a few blocks from 17 Almond St., the 
residence of Robert Gibson Sleater and his two sons, Robert Sperry Sleater (a printer at 
his father’s company) and Thomas B. Sleater (a tailor for H. E Schiller Co.).  The two 
sisters married the two brothers in 1896 and 1897.  Their children were double cousins 
and did everything together. 
 
Thomas Phillips Page took a second wife in 1882, and Emma Harms would not accept 
polygamy and divorced him.  She lived with her daughter Phoebe and son-in-law Robert 
Sperry Sleater until her death in 1917. 
 
Thomas Phillips Page moved to Schofield, managing a store for the Union Pacific 
Railroad for seven years.  Then he moved to Riverton, Utah, where he owned a 
mercantile store.   
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Slide #28:  He added a partner named Hansen and the Page-Hansen Company was the 
main general merchandise store in Riverton for many years.  It was on the northwest 
corner of Redwood Rd. and 12300 S.  He donated land across 12300 S. for the Riverton 
school and civic center.  In 1899, he was called on a mission to Turkey.  He traveled 
through Turkey, Syria, and Palestine, returning home through Europe in 1902 and 
visiting his relatives in London.  He returned to Turkey in 1909 to help with the 
emigration of Armenian saints.  He enjoyed traveling and took many trips abroad when 
funds permitted, including a trip around the world in 1912.  On many of these trips, he 
visited church congregations at the request of the Church.  He was a driving force for a 
pumping station that supplied Jordan River water for irrigation in Riverton and also 
served in the Utah State Legislature for several terms.  He died in 1933 and is buried in 
the Riverton Cemetery. 
 
Slide #29:  Now let’s follow up with Robert Sperry Sleater on Marmalade Hill and his 
new wife Phoebe Page in 1896.  Robert Sperry was named for his father Robert Gibson 
Sleater and his uncle, Burdette Sperry (notice Robert Sperry Sleater’s brother was 
Thomas Burdette Sleater).  Maxine’s mother, Dorothy Sleater was born in 1901 and lived 
at 66 Girard Ave.  In 1914, Robert Sperry Sleater got a job with Salt Lake City 
government as the custodian of the City and County Building, but he was promoted in 
1918 to be supervisor of the warm springs baths at the north end of Marmalade Hill.  In 
1922, he became city parks superintendent.  This job gave his family the privilege of 
living in the Chase house in the middle of Liberty Park.  This house is now a folk art 
museum, and you can visit it today.  Maxine’s grandparents lived there while Maxine was 
growing up, until 1932, when the Democrats were elected, and Robert Sperry Sleater lost 
his job.  He did, however, get a job as supervisor of the Salt Lake County roads and 
bridges.  Maxine remembers her grandfather picking her and her sister up to take them to 
school on snowy mornings while he was supervising snow removal.   
 
Slide #30:  Phoebe Page, Maxine’s Grandma Sleater, was born in Union in 1878 and 
worked as a boxmaker on Marmalade Hill in 1986.  Her mother, Emma Harms, lived 
with them until her death in 1917.  She is buried in the Salt Lake Cemetery. 
 
Slide #31:  Dorothry Sleater learned to type and take dictation, and that is what she taught 
at Granite High School.  When she got married in 1922, she was no longer allowed to 
teach school.  She became a homemaker taking care of her mother-in-law, Margaret 
Baird, and later her two daughters Dorothy Maxine and Vivian Lucille.  They lived at 
273 E. 2100 S. until 1928, when they moved to a new house at 3451 S. 900 E.  Dorothy 
was killed in a car accident on highway 89 near Gunnison, Utah during a snowstorm in 
1937.  She was buried in Wasatch Memorial Lawn in the Mill Creek area of Salt Lake.  
Samuel survived her until 1966, when he was buried at her side.  Their daughter Lucille 
and her husband Richard Laub are also buried there. 
 
Slide #32:  Here is Dorothy in the 1930s and Sam working as the conductor on the train 
to Saltair Resort during the summer vacation. 
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Slide #33:  Dorothy was also the secretary of the Salt Lake Chapter of the Neighbors of 
Woodcraft, an organization that was a cross between the Elks Club and a life insurance 
company.  Here is a picture of Sam Baird in 1963 at age 80 in his Eagle Scout uniform. 
 
Slide #34:  When she was 16, Maxine traveled with Grandma Phoebe Page Sleater to the 
New York World’s Fair.  The purpose of this trip was to help her grandmother with the 
driving.  However, Grandma didn’t trust the new 16-year old driver, and the only time 
Maxine was at the wheel was on a 15-mile straight and carless stretch in Wyoming, and 
even then, Grandma’s hand was on the brake the whole time.  Maxine was a sprinter in 
junior high school, an actress playing the lead in the Granite High school play, and she 
went to BYU in 1941 to study business.  There, in 1943, she met Morris Alpine Shirts.  
He served as a radio operator on a B29 in World Ward II, returning after the war to marry 
Maxine on October 29, 1945.   
 
Slide #35:  Morris and Maxine had five children who honor her and everything she has 
done for them.  Happy Birthday Maxine! 


